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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

RESEARCH DIVISION
AD HOC COMMITTEE ON BUDGET EFFICIENCIES

 MINUTES
APRIL 15, 2008
3:00 P.M.

COMMITTEE ROOM A
1st floor, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Attendance: Chairman Webb and Committee Member Joost
Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor, Sonia Carroll, Trista Straits and Brian Parks – Council Auditor’s Office; Pam Markham – Inspector General; Roslyn Phillips, Kelly Boree and Carol Alexander - Recreation and Community Services Department; Joey Duncan and Lin White – Public Works Department; Carolyn Williams, Barrett King and Suzanne Hamrock – Jacksonville Public Library; John Palombi – TRUE Commission; Jeff Clements – City Council Research;  Jessica Morales – Legislative Services Division
Excused: Committee Member M. Jones
The meeting was called to order at 3:04 p.m.

Public Works Department
Public Works Director Joey Duncan produced responses to the four outstanding Auditor’s recommendations left pending at the last meeting.  He stated that the department had uses for all of the funds, if perhaps not for the originally intended purposes, and requested restoration of the funding.  The committee agreed to restore the $48,369 Ed Ball Building lapse and the $37,995 lapsed from the Traffic Engineering data collection account.  The Right-of-Way and Grounds Maintenance lapse of $9,500 for Iso-Kinetic Exams will not be restored, and the $10,000 lapse from the Real Estate Division imprest account will be kept in the lapse account pending a future request for use by the department.
Jacksonville Public Library review
The Auditor’s Office distributed a packet of documents summarizing their efficiency review of the Jacksonville Public Library.  The committee returned to the discussion from the prior meeting regarding the budgeting for the Main Library’s conference center and the appropriate allocation of costs to the center’s operational revenue fund.  Council Auditor Kirk Sherman indicated that he and the library administration agree in principle on the proper allocation of funds, and they will be meeting in the next week or two to arrive at a mutually-agreeable amount to be reported at the next committee meeting for final approval.

The committee discussed the status of the Bradham Brooks Northwest Regional Library with library Deputy Director Carolyn Williams and Recreation and Community Services Department Director Roslyn Phillips.  The auditor’s review of circulation and attendance figures showed that the library does not meet the criteria generally associated with regional library status and recommended that the library be reclassified as a branch library with shorter operating hours.  Ms. Williams and Ms. Phillips argued that, while the library may not meet some of the statistical criteria for regional library status, that library serves important community-building and academic resource functions for that area and should be kept in regional status.  The group discussed how library operating hours and staffing levels are generally determined and how libraries are classified as regional or branch locations.  Chairman Webb suggested the need to look more deeply at public expectations of libraries and measures of productivity and efficiency in the library context.  The committee agreed to restore all of the library’s budget lapse with the exception of $374,158 which will be offset by the IKON settlement payment, with the understanding that the Auditor and library administration will be meeting shortly to agree on the budgeting and personnel assignments related to the Conference Center Trust Fund.  

Chairman Webb noted that legislation is in the drafting stage to appropriate $125,000 of the IKON settlement payment to Jacksonville Area Legal Aid to allow the organization to hire another attorney to deal with the mortgage foreclosure crisis.
Recreation and Community Services Department
The Auditor’s Office distributed a 36 page review of the department and its operations.  The committee discussed the funding of the United Way’s 211 referral hotline and whether it duplicated services already provided by the City’s CARE system.  It was stated that 73% of the 211 system call volume comes from Jacksonville and the City funds 26% of the system’s costs; the remainder of the funding comes from the United Way of Northeast Florida and the Florida Department of Children and Families.  The system operates at night and on weekends when the City’s CARE call center is not operational.  The committee discussed the fact that, since Jacksonville is the largest governmental entity in the Northeast Florida area, with the largest population and the largest number of social service provider agencies, it is natural that the vast majority of both citizen calls for service and referrals to provider agencies will take place in Jacksonville.  That is an unavoidable fact of being the largest city and service provider in the region.  The committee approved the continuation of full funding for the United Way 211 hotline.
The committee discussed the Jacksonville Zoo’s operations and funding.  The zoo’s assets have grown considerably in the past few years as a result of expansions financed through a combination of City bond assistance and private fund raising.  The City’s appropriation of operating funds has declined slightly in the past few years, but has probably reached a level stage.  The committee approved the restoration of the full lapse amount.
Carol Alexander, Director of the Ritz Theater, discussed the theater’s operations, funding and attendance.  She noted that the average monthly attendance figure on page 13 of the handout (554) represents paid museum attendance only and does not reflect attendance at other ticketed events and non-paying events.  In response to a question about ways to increase the theater’s revenues, Ms. Alexander noted that additional leasing opportunities, better marketing and a “branding” campaign could raise awareness of the facility and possibly increase attendance and event bookings.  She previously had a full-time marketing position that was eliminated 2 years ago.  The committee approved the restoration of the full lapse amount of $21,839.

Ros Phillips discussed the Special Events Trust Fund and the need to be cautious when considering lapses from that fund.  The Special Events Division raises considerable amounts of private sponsorships for its events and those funds should not be considered the same as City funding for purposes of determining the lapse factor.  Any event sponsorship funds remaining after event close-out should be retained in the fund for use at the next year’s event.  Ms. Phillips noted that the division has cut back on the number of events it organizes and, like the Ritz Theater, no longer has a marketing and fund raising position it once had.  The department will be introducing legislation, with the Auditor’s concurrence, to amend the Ordinance Code to extend the deadline for event closeout reporting from 30 to 60 days which experience is proving to be a more feasible deadline.  In the absence of Special Events Division Chief Theresa Price, who was attending to the on-going Jacksonville Jazz Festival, discussion on the division’s lapse was deferred to the next meeting.
The committee discussed the operation of and attendance at the city’s swimming pools.  The Auditor noted that Jacksonville’s admission fees for aquatic activities are lower than in other jurisdictions and have not been increased since 2004.  Ros Phillips noted that previous attempts to increase the fees have met with fierce criticism from the public and led to no Council action.  She explained the need for 2 full-time, year-round employees when pools are not operating to handle lifeguard training, occasional leasing of pools for private activities (i.e. scuba diving certification classes), equipment procurement and maintenance, etc.  The department is in the process of developing legislation to increase some fees and to implement new fees.  It was also noted that the Jacksonville Journey process is certain to recommend more recreational activities for youth as a means of combating crime, so discussion of the Aquatics Division lapse was deferred to a future meeting.
The committee’s next meeting will be on May 6th at 3:00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:55 p.m.

Jeff Clements, City Council Research
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